

MINUTES
September 4, 2007, 10:00-12:00 a.m.

	Present
	Anna McFadden, Beth Lofquist, Bil Stahl, Brett Woods, Brian Railsback, Carol Burton, Irene Welch, Linda Stanford, Michael Dougherty, Noelle Kehrberg, Pat Brown, Robert Kehrberg, Ron Johnson, Scott Higgins, Wendy Ford


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich




ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Beth
	If you wish to submit a proposal for the Coulter Endowed Professorship, please send a one page proposal to Kyle by close of business on September 10th.


	Beth
	Please submit to Anne 1-2 names from each college to serve on the SPC committee.


	Beth
	The Chancellor has called a meeting with the deans today at 4:00


	Beth
	Please be reminded about the Ethics training requirement for all direct reports to the Provost.  There is a large group going on September 27.  The COD requested Dr. Carter to write a letter to GA about the time and expense associated with this training and the desire to develop an electronic version.



	Michael
	Michael requested the use of a consistent model for requesting information.  Possibly requests go out Friday and are due in two weeks. Beth will bring this up at the next AVC meeting.



	Linda
	Linda asked about the expectation for deans to attend faculty senate.  Michael stated he tries to make it regularly as it allows a foot in both the world of faculty and administration.  Beth will make sure all deans are on list that distributes minutes and agenda.




MINUTES

	Minutes
	The minutes for Council of Deans August 21, 2007 meeting stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	Advancing and Fundraising
	Brett provided a copy of his proposal as liaison for the deans to the Office of Advancement. Brett identified four different models in this process and asked the deans to please identify the model that will work for their college, as he will be requesting a meeting with each representative shortly regarding priorities and achievable goals, both short and long term.  Brett stated he will ask the deans to step up and make a commitment to the campaign, as their support sends a strong message to the college.  Wendy stated discomfort with making a donation or asking faculty to donate since there is currently not a way to know where the money goes.  Typically the dean cannot ask faculty for donations, but can demonstrate leadership by setting the example and making a donation.  Deans can request donations on behalf of the campaign. Right now the faculty feels a lack of confidence in the Advancement offices’ ability to account for where dollars are spent.  Michael reminded the council that Brett is the messenger and not one that cannot necessarily change things.  Michael also reminded Brett that the issues being brought forward have been brought up for the last 3-4 years. With this new proposal with Brett as the liaison for academics to advancement, it allows COD to have a follow up report and keep issues on the table with Brett coming periodically to give updates.  Brett indicated he firmly believes these issues need to be addressed as it will only help the campaign to make the process transparent.  Brett indicated frustration as well and that changing is the challenge.  There is a financial control issue and we must identify who can change this.   Brian complimented advancement on the wonderful events (Christmas), in particular that events are always first class.  

Brett asked if the COD would be open to bringing Clifton in.  Beth will discuss this with Kyle.  Scott wants to work closely with the other colleges but wishes to do more with scholarships for the graduate school.  Brett indicated he has yet to put a plan in place and Scott will be the person in the graduate school.  As a collaborative issue we will need to revisit this topic regularly.  Brett gave out CASE information for Deans.  Capstone has agreed to come in and do a half day seminar on fundraising towards the latter part of Sept – 20th, 21st, 24th or 26-28th.  COD suggested October will be a better time.  

The following questions or issues were raised:

1) Can the deans have account balances for all of their programs in their colleges by the next COD (9/18)?

       Brett indicated this information has been discussed previously and he will 
       advocate for and give voice to this request but cannot make it happen.

2) When someone makes a donation to a specific college, the college is not 

informed of this donation.  The Office of Advancement sends out a letter.  

However a letter needs to come from the dean and maybe the department head as well.  Last year it was indicated technology was in place to generate an email to colleges about donations.  To date this is not in place.  This is hurting the campaign both internally and externally and demonstrates a lack of accountability and stewardship.

3) If a person has a payroll deduction designated to go to a particular account,  

       can that person be assured these dollars are going to that fund or is it going 

       into a development pool?

Brett indicated that he can assure these funds are going to the designated account.  
4) Could there be a quarterly report that the colleges use to generate thank you 

       letters?

5) Can we have the right to control our own access to funding?  Currently we 

       have to go through the development office and do not have free access to 

       this information on Banner.

      Bil stated this is an issue of Advancement granting access to persons.  It is  

       not an IT issue, however it may also be an administration and finance issue.

6) Who is responsible for what areas in the Office of Advancement?

7) Where does the interest earned on account go?
Brett indicated it goes into the college account.
8) What is the difference between advancement and the athletic department? 

       Is this a coordinated fund raising initiative or independent?
Brett indicated it is coordinated effort and it is not independent of this campaign.  Athletic Department monies go directly for athletic scholarship and it has its own board of directors.  
9) Could advancement provide an articulation of method for how prospects are

      developed?

10) Another issue is the area of approaching foundations.  Sometimes there can 

       be an implicit pecking order with questionable follow up attempts that fall   

       into a black hole.  It was suggested adding to Brett’s role something related 
       to strategies for approaching foundations.  

The following suggestions were made:

1) 1)  It would be helpful for deans to know what was donated internally last year.

2) 2)  Before a scheduled event to receive some overall instruction for the event, 
3)      providing direction to specific individuals of interest, etc.

     Brett acknowledged this idea along with increasing student presence at 
     events.



	Integrated Program Proposal
	The COD reviewed the proposal.  Discussion ensured as to appropriateness of integrated vs. interdisciplinary and the outcomes being sought.  We have found that the silos currently in place prevent programs from fulfilling their efficacy.  It becomes an ordeal.  We can find ways to make it work so individuals are not put off by the process.  Pat noted seeing an increase in certificate programs and many of these cross disciplines. There needs to be a level of advocacy and support for these initiatives, possibly an advisory board.  Robert prefers the term integrated rather than interdisciplinary, as sometimes they may not be interdisciplinary or it may be both.  The proposal is to assist in getting logistics/resources worked out between programs and create a collaborative structure.  It was agreed to move forward with music/theatre and Wendy will likely add one to this.  Linda asked and received clarification that each integrated program will have a budget and it will come out of the college budget involved.  Carol asked to revisit the current policy, which may reinforce the silos that create the problems.  



	Action Item
	Linda will email a document to all that will provide guidance in this process.  A task force was established with Carol, Wendy, Linda and Brian to look at the current state of affairs and report back.  



	Guidelines for Dossiers
	 Michael recommended we put page numbers on documents.  Discussion ensued, 

 several recommendations were made.  



	Action Item
	 Beth will make the agreed upon changes and post on the Hi-drive.  It should be 

 finalized this week so it can be submitted to the candidates. 



	Salary Adjustments/Letters
	This only applied to deans with faculty. Everyone has submitted their spreadsheets to Irene. We are currently working on getting them into the online system and then download the file to state personnel.  The office of state personnel will then notify us our file has been transferred.  



	Action Item
	A template salary letter will be sent to the deans to merge letters with spreadsheet from Irene.  

	New Online Access Policy
	Anna provided a handout regarding questions about the new online access policy.  She worked with Beth, Kyle, the deans and our attorney to draft this policy.  It then passed faculty senate and became policy.  If you are a dean, department head or program coordinator and there is some reason to be concerned about a course (illegal activity, etc.) you do not need permission to go into that faculty’s course.  If it is any other circumstance, the policy says you must give prior notice to a faculty member and you are granted access for a limited period of time.  All of those requests come through Anna.  One of the handouts is to request access.  There are three levels of access:  1) student auditor; 2) teaching assistant;  3) instructor access (this means you are teaching with that person and can upload files and change content).  It was asked  why we do not have these policies for face to face classes.  The difference is that when I go into an online class I see everything (email exchanges, etc.) and you won’t know I am there until the next day when you see I joined the class.  In a face to face, we know you are there.  Hybrid courses are included as well.  For purposes of peer observation, does a person need permission?  Anna answered yes, although it is just as a formality.  Anna’s understanding is that there needs to be a record of access granted into classes, as there are a lot of FERPA issues here.  Bil indicated that in part, this is to establish an audit trail so if a FERPA issue emerges we can follow it.  Linda indicated discomfort with not requiring the deans permission to enter classes as she might choose a different route to resolve a problem.  Anna indicated that Linda could make it a policy in her college that no one requests entry to Anna without Linda’s permission.  If others would like to do this, please notify Anna, or if she is not here, Debra Randleman is directed to do this is her stead.  




REPORTS AND UPDATES
	Test Scanning
	To clarify, until scanning units come in, you can still go to Forsyth until the building is closed.  Scanning machines should be in place within two weeks.  Each college and the library will have one as well.  Wendy stated that she told Kyle she does not want a test scanner, she will not find staffing for it or find a space for it, so therefore she doesn’t understand why she has to deal with this.  Bil stated this is about the same as managing a copier.  Wendy stated she does not want to have to create a position to do this.  Bil stated it is intended to be a self serve operation and not complicated.  The library will serve as just overflow.  The question was raised that tied this to a much larger issue.  We don’t have a faculty support operation, like a one-stop for faculty.  Bil agrees this is an issue.  He will not put a test scanner in your college if do not want it.  However if your faculty want to scan, they will have limited access (library). This was initiated as a convenience factor that does not require training.  Bil will follow up regarding an email that was sent out regarding training and staffing for the scanner.  




c:  Terry Welch
